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Notes of the meeting on 30 September 2011 at Merton Civic Centre


	Attendees:
	
	

	
	
	

	Chair:
	Yvette Stanley (YS - Chair)
	LBM – Children, Schools and Families

Director of Children, Schools and Families 

	
	
	

	Board Members:
	
	

	
	Tony Eccleston (TE)
	Independent Chair of the LSCB

	
	Kathy Wocial for Penny Taylor 
	NHS Sutton & Merton 

	
	Ian Petherbridge
	St Marks Centre – for Merton Community Empowerment Network (CEN)

	
	Janet Mountford (JM)
	NHS Sutton & Merton Provider Services

	
	Anne Hoblyn (AH) for Prabitha Ramsingh
	External Relations Manager 
JobCentre Plus, South London District

	
	Monica Aziz (MA)
	Merton CAMHS

	
	Andy Redfearn (AR) 
	YMCA – for Merton Community Empowerment Network (CEN)

	
	Ian Newman (IN)
	Headteacher, Raynes Park School

	
	Chris Lee (CP)
	LBM – Environment & Regeneration

	
	Dave Hobday
	MVSC

	
	Ayub Khan (AK)
	South London Connexions

	
	Mark Lawrence for Dick Wolfenden
	Metropolitan Police

	In attendance:
	
	

	
	Fiona White
	

	
	Paul Ballatt (PB) 
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families – Head of Service, Commissioning, Strategy & Performance

	
	Michael Sutherland (MS)
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families –

Service Manager Policy, Planning & Performance

	
	Simon Deakin (SD)
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families 

- Partnership Development Manager

	
	Lee Hopkins
	LBM Safeguarding Service Manager

	
	Leanne Wallder
	CSF, Commissioning Manager

	
	Mark Clark
	CSF, Youth Service

	
	
	

	Apologies/Absent:
	
	

	
	Cllr Maxi Martin (MM)
	Cabinet Member for Children’s Services

	
	Cllr Peter Walker (PW)
	Cabinet Member for Education

	
	Dick Wolfenden (CB)
	Borough Commander, Metropolitan Police

	
	Penny Taylor 
	NHS Sutton & Merton 

	
	Sandie Belcher for Mark Clenaghan (SB)
	SWLSTG - Merton

	
	Chris Frost (CF)
	MVSC

	
	Melissa Caslake (MC)
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families

Head of Social Care

	
	Tina Harvey (TH)
	Headteacher, St Ann’s Special School

	
	Shelly Dolan
	Royal Marsden

	
	Dr Paul Alford (PA)
	GP Representative

	
	Helen Cook (HC)
	LBM – Adult Social Care

	
	Jan Martin (JM)
	LBM – Head of Education

	
	Sue Rimmer (SE)
	South Thames College - Principal

	
	Wendy Veazey (WV)
	Primary Heads

	
	
	

	CC.
	Jonathan Lloyd, Angela McGinlay, Gillian Dickinson, , Dee Jupp, Sandra Garvey, Catherine Byde, Graham Dyson, Denise Hobbs, Naheed Chaudhry


	
	Item
	Action

	
	
	

	1.
	Attendance and apologies for absence
	

	
	
	

	
	Apologies were noted.  
	

	
	
	

	
	The Chair acknowledged that this was Janet Mountford’s last meeting.  The Board expressed its gratitude and best wishes to JM for her huge contribution to better outcomes for children and young people in Merton, both for the CT Board and the MSCB.  She will be sorely missed.
	

	
	
	

	2.
	Minutes of last meeting and matters arising/ Action Points
	

	
	
	

	
	The minutes of 20 May 2011 were agreed for publication.
	

	
	
	

	
	Performance Reward Grant – PB fed back that a small group has met twice to coordinate a single bid on behalf of the CT to avoid a mishmash of bids.  The model chosen is for a preventative programme with targeted interventions for the highest cost families, based in a specific locality – Phipps Bridge - to be combined with a community development project to increase social capital and a small community pot to sustain and develop community activity.

As it covers families, there will need to be inputs and links with other thematic partnerships’ bids.  Expressions of interest were requested and received from a number of groups, which will be fed into the development of the main bid. The deadline is 4 November.  A small group including YS will make the final decisions in mid-November.

PB attended the Merton Partnership Executive group meeting on 27 September.  The group decided against any top slicing of the PRG money to address the highest cost families in the borough as was proposed in a report submitted on behalf of the CT, but discussion will continue with other TP’s on this.

DH reported that the VCS were looking at cross cutting bids and were also looking to put forward a volunteering strategy and sustain the CEN.

Munro Review of Child Protection – Merton ahs been given £38K to implement the recommendations, partly for multi agency training I Safeguarding, and partly to develop a Senior Lead Practitioner.

Young Advisers – this is developing well, and there is a strong group of young people already in place – a current piece of work is the Pan-London Faith & Culture Project.  The Youth Participation Team is now up to full strength, which should increase activity.

Children & Young People Plan – this is now signed off by the chair, published and circulated, including being presented to the Health & Wellbeing Board. It will come back to a future CTB meeting for monitoring.  
	SD/PB


	
	
	

	
	
	

	3.
	Performance report
	

	
	
	

	
	MS presented the report and commentary.  Developments include a new CAMHS indicator, used locally, but is recognised nationally by the Department of Health.  


	

	
	Core assessments in Children’s Social Care are lagging and this is being addressed, although the shift is towards quality rather than time with the Munro Review.


	

	
	Data on NEETs shows a low rate, but this may be misleading, as the situation is seasonal.

	

	
	
	

	4.
	Immunisation report – Fiona White
	

	
	
	

	
	The annual report has been distributed to the Board, performance is below target and affected by significant population mobility.  There is also some resistance among a few cultural groups.  It can only take a small cohort to alter percentages markedly.  Data is currently for Sutton and Merton, but borough-specific information is being worked on. A seasonal campaign is beginning to target those children and young people most at risk.  Looked After Children have the highest rates of immunisation.

Recording via GPs is currently problematic, but FW is hoping this will improve as IT systems develop.

DH asked if immunisation strategies could be supported by the VCS though MVSC with their network of contacts and local knowledge?  DH will contact FW.  

YS noted that as much outreach is needed as possible.  LW asked if this was happening through Children’s Centres or nursery settings?  JM stated that this was happening, including visits to homes if necessary.  A catch-up programme for missing children is needed for older ones who may have missed their programmed immunisations.  YS asked if this could involve secondary schools?
	DH/FW

	
	
	

	
	
	

	5.
	Early Intervention and Prevention New Strategy Development
	

	
	
	

	
	LW presented on the strategy development – this is distributed with these minutes.

An increasing wealth of data shows that EIP works and is cost-effective, but an increasing focus on outcomes and targeting those with greatest need or risk is required to achieve the most from declining resources.

A multi-agency working group has been carrying out work to evaluate and our current model and delivery in Merton.  It has found a number of recent trends which need addressing:
· Declining use of the CAF.

· CAFs not used as a holistic needs assessment tool.

· Lead Practitioner role not consistently applied.
· Duplication of Panels and information gathering.

· Different referral processes for 0-12 and 12+.
· Potential for improvement in parenting support.

Recommendations are:

1. Simplify the levels of the Merton Well-Being Model by reducing levels from five to three.

2. Clarify what the ‘universal’ offer actually will be.

3. Develop an ‘Enhanced Service’, either as a single service or two age-related ones.

4. Fund the new service from elements of current in-house delivery
5. Roles of the new service should be:

·  Coordinate the multi-agency response  including a Lead Practitioner role.
·  Ownership of  comprehensive family assessments – Family CAF and casework.
·  Direct provision from the range of disciplines within the team(s).
·  Brokerage to commissioned services.

·  Provide advice ad support to providers at the universal level.

6. Retain some directly commissioned provision, accessed via referral from the team(s) above..

7. Simplify the CAF process and develop a ‘Family CAF’ to reflect the complexities involved.

The new Enhanced Service will be developed during 2012/13.  Agreements expire in March 2012.  It is likely that we may seek to continue with some of these services for an interim period while the enhanced service is developed, even though longer term funding may not be available.
CF commended the approach as the right one in the current financial climate. YS stressed that services at the current Levels 1 and 2 still have real value, although the finances affect the resources available for them.  
JM asked what would happen if children in families straddle the age ranges of two services?  The intention would be that the two teams would work closely together and some expertise would be located in one team and work across both..

It is acknowledged that the development of a Family CAF could result in different models for Merton and Sutton, adding complexity for health practitioners.

The whole approach requires ‘assertive outreach’ if we are to effectively identify and work with our most challenging families.  This has been successful elsewhere, eg. Manchester.  Training and skills development will be essential for this difficult work.


	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	6.
	Budgets 2012/13
	

	
	
	

	
	LBM budgets will be shared with partners around 17 October.  Children, Schools and Families have been set significant savings targets and is mapping out a three-year  programme of reductions.  There will be impact on services and jobs.

Transformation changes include EIP, Youth Transformation and changes to Early Years services.  Communication is critical in these changes – YS and PB are available to discuss.

	

	
	The next meeting will receive updates from partners on their budget positions.  All are asked to bring information to the meeting.

	ALL/SD

	
	
	

	7. 
	Youth Transformation
	

	
	
	

	
	MC presented on this process – distributed with these minutes - which has been led by a Merton Youth Partnership Steering Group.  It deals more with the universal parts of Youth Services.  Funding reductions have already impacted, and the intention is to minimise any ‘salami slicing’.  The service will roll out in 2012 to finish in 2013.  Some services may finish before others come on stream.
There are three stands:

1. Needs Analysis – already achieved with 15 indicators of the highest areas of need.

2. Design principles – what are the values of youth work?  Who are eth garget groups?  What should the outcomes be?  Safeguarding is an important element.

3. Model of delivery – an emerging idea is for localised partnership of provision for young people in an area with a commissioning process involving LBM.  There will need to be a focus on volunteer delivery in this.  

YK asked about monitoring processes and will there need to be something explicit on aspirations of young people?

YS noted that to build volunteer capacity there will need to be community capacity building by the partnerships.
CF noted that the balance of LBM and VCS provision will need to made in service provision.


	

	
	
	

	8.
	Safeguarding. Standing Item
	

	
	
	

	
	The 2010/11 MSCB annual report is now ready for publication and launch on 7th October.  A great deal of information has been provided by partners and YS thanked all for their contribution.  As there is much more than just social care data, the plan demonstrates the positive engagement of all partners through the main Board and subgroups.  It also covers the developing clarity in the role of the HWBB and children’s partnerships.

Funding for the MSCB has been somewhat affected by levels of contribution, although the PCT has maintained its level of funding.  This has given enough budgetary flexibility to enable the Board to respond effectively if any Serious Case Reviews etc. are required.

The report also shows how recruitment and retention of social workers, which is critical to child protection has notably improved.

Other areas of development including building multi agency capacity through a Promote and Protect Young People Group to address child sexual exploitation and preparations for the Olympics in 2012.

The MSCB Business Plan has been refreshed for 2011.  This is linked to subgroup’s workplans to ensure effective performance management.

A key area for progress is participation by young people and funding has been secured to support a part of the Pan-London Faith & Culture Project. 

CF noted that the cooperation in producing the report has enabled better overall data sharing, eg. training information.


	

	
	
	

	9.
	Announced Inspection of Safeguarding and Looked After children
	

	
	
	

	
	PB reported that Merton is expecting an announced inspection – 10 days notice – as there has been no comprehensive inspection since the 2007 Joint Area Review.

The inspectors will require a range of documentation and will do field work – sampling of multi-agency casework and practice related to safeguarding and looked after children.

A multi agency planning group is in place and a good deal of preparation has already taken place, and a consultant engaged to assist.  Contact with partners will be made from now on to ensure readiness.  The staff and partners selected for interviews and focus groups will be offered preparation support.
‘Continuous Improvement’ newsletters have been widely distributed and case study storyboards drawn up to give examples of good work.  Partners will be kept regularly informed.
	

	
	
	

	10
	CTB Workplan 2011/12
	

	
	
	

	
	Progress was noted and some changes made to the traffic lighting assessments.  

	SD

	
	
	

	
	Date and time of next meeting
	

	
	
	

	
	25 November 2011 1.30-3.30 pm 

Theme: Be Healthy
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